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District Releases Draft Constitution for the “State of New Columbia”

The District has released a draft copy of its Constitution 
as it will try to become a state with true representation. 
Before voters vote on the measure, there will be a number 

of community input gatherings across the city leading up to the 
convention. With one such meeting happening right here in our 
backyard. All voting DC citizens  should come to the South-
west Neighborhood Library on June 1st from 6-8pm to have 
their opinions be made. Be sure to read the draft constitution 
first! The Council will introduce the draft Constitution later this 
month. Citizens will be able to participate in a public hearing on 
the relevant bill, as per usual. If you can’t make your ward meet-
ing in person you can also submit your comments on the draft 
Constitution online. A vote will happen later this year.

DC will hold ward-based gatherings leading to a June 17–18 
convention:
•	 May 26:  Roundtable to discuss draft constitution (details 

TBD)

•	 May 31:  Ward 3 Town Hall at Tenley-Friendship Neighbor-
hood Library, 4450 Wisconsin Ave. NW, from 6 to 8 p.m.

•	 June 1:  Ward 6 Town Hall at Southwest Neighborhood 
Library, 900 Wesley Place SW, from 6 to 8 p.m.

•	 June 2: Ward 5 Town Hall at Bertie Backus, UDC Commu-
nity College, 5171 South Dakota Ave. NE, from 6 to 8 p.m.

•	 June 4: Ward 7 Town Hall at DOES Community Room, 4058 
Minnesota Ave. NE, from 10 a.m. to noon.

•	 June 4:  Ward 8 Town Hall at Thurgood Marshall Academy, 
2427 Martin Luther King Jr. Ave. SE, from 1 to 3 p.m.

•	 June 6: Ward 2 Town Hall at Martin Luther King Jr. Memorial 
Library, 901 G Street NW, 6 to 8 p.m.

•	 June 7: Ward 1 Town Hall at the African American Civil War 
Memorial & Museum, 1925 Vermont Ave. NW, from 6 to 8 
p.m.

•	 June 8: Ward 4 Town Hall, location TBD, from 6 to 8 p.m.
•	 June 9:  Working-group recommendations to the New 

Columbia Statehood Commission from 6:30 to 9 p.m. at the 
UDC Student Center, 4200 Connecticut Ave. NW

Have Your Say About the Future 
of Randall Recreation Center

By now, most in the community are aware 
that Randall Recreation Center has been 
transformed from a somewhat neglected 

Department of Parks and Recreation (DPR) site 
to a vibrant community sports center.

Besides the pumped up sports offerings, Ran-
dall’s grounds now include a new playground 
with new equipment and soft surface and a plaza 
with tables and benches, including two tables for 
checkers.

This fall, the old center will undergo a 
transformation. The DC Council Committee 
on Transportation and Environment has added 
$250,000 to the 2017 city budget for a contract 
to manage Randall and provide activities and 
personal enrichment programs throughout the 
year. The community is particularly grateful to 
Councilmember Charles Allen and his team, 

including Naomi Mitchell and legislative direc-
tor Ann Phelps, who made this happen.

Randall Community Center (not the fields, 
courts and pool, but the building and programs 
provided in the center) is being managed by 
Sasha Bruce Youthworks until September of 
this year, when Sasha Bruce’s one-time funding 
expires. DPR has said that there will be no break 
between activities when Sasha Bruce’s funding 
expires and the new city funding is in place.

The 2017 funding doubles the amount that 
has been available to Sasha Bruce to spend at 
Randall in the last three years and, with strong 
community involvement, should result in more 
and stronger programs at Randall.

As a first step in the process, DPR will pre-
pare a community plan for Randall. Of course 

Photo courtesy of Perry Klein.

Computer-for-Kids Computer Training 
Program Graduation Ceremony

By: Dena Walker, Member 
SWNA Youth Activities Task Force

On Saturday, April 23, five South-
west youth were honored with a 
graduation ceremony for complet-

ing the Computer-for-Kids computer train-
ing program. This ceremony was memorable 
for many reasons, but most notable is that 
the number of students graduating from 
the program exceeded the 100 mark for the 
first time since its inception in 2007. The 
Computer-for-Kids program is the brain-
child of Thelma D. Jones, chairperson of the 
SWNA Youth Activities Task Force (YATF). 
She is diligent in ensuring that students learn 
the importance of technology in their early 

years so they can be prepared to utilize it not 
only in an educational setting, but also in a 
professional one as well.

This group of graduates was recruited 
to participate in the program, thanks to the 
tireless efforts of the staunch youth advocate 
in this community Christine Spencer, who 
is vice president of the James Creek Resident 
Council. When the YATF sought another 
location to spread the computer instruction, 
Spencer offered her resident council com-
munity room. Thanks again to the SWNA 
Technology Task Force Chair Perry Klein 
and his technicians, who set up a computer 
lab at the James Creek site. In true form 

See “Computers,” page 2
Randall Recreation Center

See “Randall Rec,” page 7
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we’re insuring yours.

Great coverage, rates and
insurance advice from Nationwide®.
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DC Cancer Consortium is a 501(c)(3) charitable organization 
registered in the District of Columbia, the State of Maryland 
and the Commonwealth of Virginia. Contributions are 
tax-deductible to the extent allowed by law.

The Thelma D. Jones Breast Cancer Fund 
was created to help reduce the high number 
of breast cancer cases and high death rates 
among our region’s most vulnerable residents. 
With your help, we can reduce the rate of cases 
and number of deaths from breast cancer. 

Donations support outreach and education 
strategies that link low-income, uninsured 
and underinsured women with information,  
screening and diagnostic services.

Gifts may be made by sending check, money  
order or credit card authorization to the  
Southwest Renaissance Development Corporation 
at the address listed below. 

When donating by mail, please make check 
or money order payable to the Southwest  
Renaissance Development Corporation and 
write The Thelma D. Jones Breast Cancer Fund 
on the memo line.

Southwest Renaissance  
Development Corporation

400 I Street, SW
Washington, DC 20024

(202) 484-7700 or (202) 251-1639
tjones15@verizon.net

The Southwest Renaissance Development Corporation is a 
501 (c)(3) nonprofit corporation serving as the fiduciary agent 
of The Thelma D. Jones Breast Cancer Fund.

DC United Stadium at Buzzard 
Point Breaks Ground

DC United are one step closer in the 
journey towards their new home in 
Southwest Washington after players 

and staff joined Mayor Muriel Bowser, Ward 
6 Councilmember Charles Allen, and other 
District officials for a demolition event in prepa-
ration for the groundbreaking for a new soccer 
stadium at Buzzard Point.

“Buzzard Point’s future is bright—and this 
soccer stadium will make it that much brighter,” 
said Mayor Bowser. “DC is proud of our home-
town soccer team, and today, we move closer to 
having a new home for DC United.”

The $300 million state-of-the-art facility is a 
public-private partnership that will help revital-
ize a neighborhood on the banks of the Anacos-
tia River, create nearly 900 job opportunities for 

District residents, and strengthen a commitment 
to community and fan engagement.

“This building signifies the next step in our 
club’s evolution, yet will continue to represent 
our core values as we become a catalyst in the 
economic development of this Southwest Water-
front district,” said Jason Levien, United manag-
ing partner. “This stadium, previously only a 
dream, is now a tangible marker of our progress. 
Very soon we will hear the opening whistle for 
the first time, right here.”

The 20,000-seat stadium, set to be complet-
ed in the spring of 2018, is expected to attract 
one million annual new visitors per year, and 
spur more than $1.6 billion in total economic 
activity.

of community support to enrich the minds of 
youth, motivational greetings were delivered 
by Quantay Oliver, who is the DC Housing 
Authority property manager of the James Creek 
Townhomes in Southwest. Oliver expressed how 
proud he was of the graduates and encouraged 
them to become lifetime seekers of knowledge 
and to share it by teaching others. As further 
expression of Oliver’s support for the youth in 
the community, he noted that when his daugh-
ters did well in school, he awarded them with 
a dinner of their choice. He demonstrated that 
sense of caring in the same manner by hand-
ing each graduate a monetary gift for them to 
purchase a dinner of their choice. The audience 
shed tears of admiration and the graduates wore 
smiles of thanks!

To ensure that the computer knowledge 
students attained in the Computer-for-Kids 
training program continues after graduation, 
the YATF partners with the SWNA Technol-
ogy Task Force in presenting the graduates with 
refurbished computers to use in their homes. 
This tangible resource benefits not only the stu-
dents, but also their families as well. Students are 
encouraged to impart their computer knowledge 
on their families so that not only is learning 
transferred in a familial setting, but students 
become educators to those who care for them. 
It is often said that families who pray together, 
stay together. It can also be said that families who 
learn together, grow together.

This sense of familial connectedness was on 
full display at the graduation, which more than 
40 people attended. The majority in attendance 
were proud parents, grandparents, sisters, broth-
ers, aunts, uncles, and friends. The graduates 
sat proudly on the stage of the Westminster 

Presbyterian Church as guest speaker Mckindria 
J. Letsinger, BS, RN stood at the podium and 
turned to speak directly to the graduates. The 
choice of Letsinger as guest speaker was not 
only memorable, but also most suitable as she 
was born and raised in Southwest and is a for-
mer SWNA scholarship recipient. She attended 
Amidon-Bowen Elementary School, Jefferson 
Junior High School, and School Without Walls, 
where she graduated with honors. Letsinger is 
a highly accomplished young lady who credits 
some of her success and appreciation as a schol-
arship recipient with helping to give her a head 
start in technology by enhancing how she used a 
computer to enrich her studies. She conveyed to 
graduates how computers assist her in the work 
she performs as a registered nurse. Letsinger 
noted that she was truly honored to be recog-
nized in her community in her capacity as guest 
speaker and even prouder to be a SW resident 
who will continue to provide mentorship to the 
youth in the community.

The graduation ceremony concluded with 
the presentation of certificates to graduating 
students from their instructors. Gerald Brown 
has been the senior computer instructor of the 
Computer-for-Kids program since its incep-
tion. He has been assisted by instructors Frank 
Fu and Jenelle Leonard. Each graduate was 
awarded a laminated certificate acknowledging 
that they successfully completed the program. 
Gift bags prepared by instructor Leonard were 

given to the graduates as a token of gratitude 
for their attendance during the eight-week class. 
As each one walked to the podium, the audi-
ence clapped loudly and many captured the 
presentation of certificates with their cameras. 
This was such a proud moment in their lives 
that the graduates stood tall and smiled proudly 
as the audience gave them a standing ovation. 
Acknowledgements and closing remarks were 
given by YATF Chairperson Jones. Thanks and 
gratitude abounds to all YATF members, vol-
unteers, donors, and partners who continue to 
keep this program successful. Most importantly, 
much recognition goes to the families of the 
graduates who demonstrated the value of educa-
tion bestowed on their children by way of active 
participation in the Computer-for-Kids training 
program.

A sincere and special thanks to Westminster 
Presbyterian Church Co-Pastors Brian and Ruth 
Hamilton who graciously opened their sanctuary 
for the graduation ceremony. It is not surprising 
that this event took place at their location, given 
that Westminster is hospitable to community 
groups and their respective outreach efforts. By 
providing their church space to foster goodwill 
and to celebrate accomplishments of their fellow 
Southwest residents, we are very fortunate to 
have them as a viable resource in our community 
and who also welcomed YATF to host future 
graduations at their church.

COMPUTERS
From p. 1

Rwandan Leader and Author 
to Speak at Riverside

By: Tonetta Landis-Aina

For many Americans, the country of 
Rwanda has become synonymous with 
the tragedy of genocide. Books and films 

such as Hotel Rwanda have forever etched into 
our mind’s eye the way in which brutality is both 
deep-rooted and terribly immediate. The story 
of Rwanda, however, should also teach us some-
thing else. It should teach us about the deep-
rootedness and immediacy of reconciliation 
and of forgiveness. At least, that is what Joseph 
Sebarenzi, the author of the 2009 memoir God 
Sleeps in Rwanda believes. Sebarenzi, a member 
of the Tutsi minority, lost nearly all his fam-
ily in the 1994 massacre. When the killing was 
finally over, he entered the process of healing by 

becoming a politician, ultimately experiencing a 
meteoric rise to become the country’s third most 
powerful leader as the speaker of the Rwandan 
Parliament. Still, his desire for the country to 
become a true democracy proved threatening to 
the political elite and led to his eventual exile. 
Sunday, June 26, Sebarenzi will read from his 
memoir, God Sleeps in Rwanda, and will take 
questions about his experiences and his hopes 
for Rwanda at 11:15 a.m. at Riverside Baptist 
Church. May such discussion be one more step 
in helping us see Rwanda as more than just a 
killing field. May we come to see in its costly 
lessons the reconciliation and forgiveness that 
we ourselves need. For more information, please 
email rsbc@RiversideDC.org.
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Running of the  
Chihuahuas

By: Amy Herring

The fifth annual Running of the 
Chihuahuas took place Sat-
urday, May 7 at the Wharf. 

This unique Cinco de Mayo celebration 
drew adults and families from the area 
to the Southwest Waterfront. Almost 
100 Chihuahuas took place in the 
race; there could only be one winner, 
though, and Nutmeg took the honor.

In addition to the race, live music 

and a dog costume contest enter-
tained the crowds. Food trucks, spon-
sors, and vendors rounded out the 
free event, which benefited Rural Dog 
Rescue, an organization  dedicated to 
saving the lives of dogs in shelters 
who are often overlooked for adoption 
or rescue.    Sponsors and exhibitors 
included Wagtime, Howl To The Chief, 
K9 Anytime, Metro Mutts, Bone Jour 
Dog Grooming, and several other pet-
oriented local businesses.

Khoi Q. Tran, D.M.D.
700 7th St. SW
Washington, DC 20024

(202) 554-4000

Call now for an appointment

Keep Your Teeth Healthy For Life!

In our office we believe the most important thing we can help
our patients do is keep their teeth and gums healthy for a lifetime.
Let us provide you with gentle care in a friendly, professional
environment. Please take advantage of our special welcome offer.

• A complete Exam, including digital X-Rays

• A Personal Consultation

• A Professional Cleaning*
*unless gum disease is present

NEW PATIENT OFFER $89

Near L'enfant Metro

$99

Holy Eucharist  

& Service 

9:30 a.m.

Sunday School 

9:30 a.m.

“Embracing our 

diversity we are 

searchers for 

Justice, Truth  

and Beauty ... 

aware of and 

responding 

to community 

need.”

St. Augustine’s Episcopal Church
“A Spiritual Presence on DC’s Southwest Waterfront”
Wherever you are on your faith journey and in your life ...  

what ever questions, doubts and experiences you come with ... 
we welcome you to join us!

Sunday Worship, 9:30 a.m. 
Transition Worship Address 

Fellowship Hall at Christ United Methodist Church 
900 4th St., SW

Come and Join Us!
Evening Prayer 
Tuesdays, 6:30 p.m. 

Location: corner 4th & I Streets, SW 
Westminister Presbyterian Church

  St. Augustine’s Episcopal Church 
The Rev. Martha Clark, Rector 

202-554-3222 • www.staugustinesdc.org  
rector@staugustinesdc.org 

@StAugustinesDC

Saini Air-Conditioning, Inc.
Heating • Air-Conditioning • Refrigeration 

Sales • Repairs • Installation
Since 1976  Licensed • Insured • Bonded • www.sainiac.com

Serving Entire Metropolitan Area • Over 30 Years Experience

202-554-5528 | Cell: 202-821-7140
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DONATIONS TRIPLED 
UP TO $10,000
By JULY 4th 2016 

 
This will assist us in our efforts to provide grants for

educational, community development, and charitable
projects for youth, families and seniors in SW DC.

Send your tax-deductible contribution to:
Friends of Southwest DC

389 O Street, S. W.
Washington, D.C. 20024

OR
By credit card use www.Razoo.com and in top right box

for “Find Cause or Fundraiser” enter ‘Friends of Southwest DC’

We will provide an acknowledgment for your tax records.  

For further information, contact: 
Coralie Farlee, President, 202-554-4407

          Rod Ross, Vice President, 202-554-2272
Jean Sammon, Secretary, 202-488-3816

FriendsSWDC@yahoo.com
www.FriendsofSWDC.org   

Applications for grants may be submitted at any time to the above address

We support The Southwester through our advertising

FRIENDS OF  
SOUTHWEST DC

A 501(c)(3) organization in SW DC since 1998

Harper-Simon & Associates
DC and Maryland Mobile Notary Public Services

DC Licensed Title Insurance Producer/Notary Signing Agent

202-554-0573 or 301-928-1180 
ghs919@gmail.com

Christ United Methodist Church
In the Nation’s Capital

900 4th Street SW

Rental Space for Your Ministries and Meetings
Sanctuary: Weddings & Blessed Events

Fellowship Hall: Worship Services,  
Conferences & Dinners

Parlor and Blue Room: Board and Committee  
Meetings, with Kitchen Facilities

Pastor - Reverend Adrienne Terry 
202-554-8899

Trustee Chair - George Gilmore
202-406-0574

DCHA GREENLEAF COMMUNITY 
PLANNING MEETING
The District of Columbia Housing Authority (DCHA) will be holding its third  
community meeting for Residents, Neighbors, and Community Organizations in  
the Southwest DC community to participate in redevelopment planning for the  
Greenleaf Gardens, Extension, Addition, Senior, and Mid-rise properties.

Get the latest news and ask questions about what is happening  
with the redevelopment master plan.

The third meeting will be:
Date: Saturday, June 25, 2016
Time: 11:00 – 1:00 PM
Location: SW Family Enhancement Center
 203 N St SW, Washington, DC 20024  
(Main Entrance to the Center on Delaware Ave.)

All are welcome! 
For questions, please contact DCHA at 202-535 -2751, 202-535-1000  

or via www.dchousing.org/TALK.
Requesting a Reasonable Accommodation  
The District of Columbia Housing Authority provides reasonable accommodations 
to all applicants, residents or participants with disabilities. If you or a member of 
your household has a disability and requires an accommodation to participate in 
any of our programs, please notify the office providing the program or the Office 
of the ADA/504 Program at least 72 hours prior to the start of the program on (202) 
535–2737. Callers with a hearing impairment can call the DC Relay Service by 
dialing 711.

Sign language interpreters will be provided upon request. Please notify the Office 
of the ADA/504 Program at (202) 535–2737, DC Relay 711, or ada504@dchousing.org 
to request a sign language interpreter. Please allow at least three (3) business days 
to make the necessary arrangements.

AVISO IMPORTANTE
Este documento contiene información importante. Si necesita ayuda en Español o 
si tiene alguna pregunta sobre este aviso, por favor llame DCHA al (202) 535–1000.  
Infórmele al representante de atención al cliente el idioma que habla para que le 
proporcione un intérprete sin costo para usted.  Gracias. 

Congratulations to Ms. Eula Ratliff, Seabury 
Ward 6’s 2016 Senior Celebration Honoree!

Ms. Eula Ratliff, Seabury Ward 6 vol-
unteer, was one of 43 honorees rec-
ognized at this year’s Senior Celebra-

tion at the Washington National Cathedral. The 
Senior Celebration  recognizes the many volun-
teer gifts that older adults give to their congre-

gations and community. Ms. Ratliff (pictured), 
receives her certificate of recognition from Rt. 
Rev. Mariann Budde, bishop of Washington, at 
this year’s Senior Celebration. Ms. Ratliff has 
volunteered at Greenleaf Senior Center for more 
than four years.
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  WHARF
SUMMER

Come Celebrate June Along the Waterfront!
Gangplank Marina Park - 600 Water Street, SWAT

THE

Jazz and Blues on the Waterfront: 6:30-8:30pm 
Enjoy some of the District’s best Jazz, under the 
stars every Thursday night— produced with the support of 

Jazz Night in Southwest in partnership with Westminster Presbyterian Church

           Waterfront Workouts: 8-11am 
Workout beside the water with an energizing 
Saturday morning with the DC Dragon Boat Club, 
Laurent Amzallag’s YaLa Fitness program and 
waterfront yoga classes by M Street Yoga—produced 

with the support of Gangplank Marina

June 2:  CLARENCE TURNER BLUES
June 9: THAD WILSON QUINTET
June 16: SHIRLETTA SETTLES & FRIENDS
June 23: MARSHALL KEYS JAZZ ENSEMBLE 
June 30:  SWAMPDOG BLUES BAND

EVERY THURSDAY

EVERY FRIDAY

EVERY SATURDAY

                      Dive In Movies: 8:00-9:30pm
Enjoy water-themed movies every Friday night 
this summer while relaxing along the waterfront 
promenade— produced with the support of Cantina Marina 

June 3: SHARKNADO    
June 10: FINDING NEMO
June 17: THE PERFECT STORM   
June 24: SPLASH

June 4:
June 11:
June 18:
June 25:

}DC DRAGONS 8am
YALA FITNESS 9am
M STREET YOGA 10am

WASHINGTON, DC
wharfdc.com

All summer activities and waterfront workouts are FREE and produced by Hoffman-Madison Waterfront, developers of The Wharf—a new 
world-class waterfront neighborhood now under construction. Phase I of The Wharf will open in October 2017. When complete, The Wharf 
will feature approximately three million square feet of new residential, office, hotel, retail, cultural, and public uses including waterfront parks, 
promenades, piers, and docks. More information is online at wharfdc.com. General information is available 
at 202-688-3590. The Wharf is within four blocks of the L’ Enfant Plaza and Waterfront Metrorail stops.

Join us
online:
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JUNE 2016
WED 1, 4:30 P.M. Game Club. Children ages 6-12 are 
invited to join us to play board games. Children under 
9 years old must be accompanied by a caregiver. SW 
Neighborhood Library, 900 Wesley Place S.W.

SAT 4, 9 A.M.-1 P.M.  Southwest Community Yard 
Sale featuring dozens of tables from Harbour Square 
and Tiber Island. One block from the Waterfront Metro.

SAT  4, 10 A.M.-4 p.m.  2nd Annual Health Slam Jam. 
Westminster Presbyterian Church, 400 I (eye) Street, SW.  

SAT 4, 1-2:30 P.M. YOGA NIDRA for the Self-Heal-
ing at Westminster Presbyterian Church.  Pamela Wilson 
guides a very deep, conscious relaxation, including a 
focus self-healing.  No experience in Yoga or meditation 
necessary. A donation of $10 is suggested. For more 
information call 202-746-6654 or email: wilsonpj108@
verizon.net.

SAT 4, 3 P.M. Movie Madness. Children & families 
are invited to join us to watch a family-friendly film. 
Children under 9 years old must be accompanied by a 
caregiver.  SW Neighborhood Library.

SUN 5, 3 P.M. GARDEN CLUB.  Children ages 6-12 
are invited to join us for hands-on fun in the library’s 
outdoor garden.  Children under 9 years old must be 
accompanied by a caregiver. SW Neighborhood Library.

MON  6, 4:30 P.M. Children’s Book Club. Children 
ages 8-12 are invited to join us to discuss a book 
together. Please call or stop by the Children’s Room 
to find out the latest pick. Children under 9 years old 
must be accompanied by a caregiver. SW Neighborhood 
Library.

WED 8, 10:30 A.M. 1,2,3 Andres! Children & families 
are invited to join us for a special musical performance 
by Andres Salguero. The program is bilingual (Spanish 
and English) with new songs & words to learn as well 
as traditional songs. This highly interactive program 
brings the family together with opportunities to move, 
sing, dance and learn together! Children under 9 years 
old must be accompanied by a caregiver.   SW Neighbor-
hood Library.

WED 8, 1 P.M. Garden Party. Celebrate spring by tend-
ing the Southwest Library Garden. No gardening experi-
ence required. In case of rain, we will make pressed 
flower bookmarks. SW Neighborhood Library.

WED 8, 4:30 P.M.  Create Club. Children ages 6-12 
are invited to join us for arts & crafts activities for 
elementary and middle grades. Children under 9 years 
old must be accompanied by a caregiver. SW Neighbor-
hood Library.

FRI 10, 8-9:30 A.M. Councilmember Charles Allen, 
SW Office Hours. Starbucks inside Safeway, 1100 4th 
Street SW.

SAT 11, 3:00 P.M. LEGO Club. Children ages 4-12 are 
invited to design, create, and build structures with LEGO 
bricks.  Children under 9 years old must be accompanied 
by a caregiver. SW Neighborhood Library.

SUN 12, 2:30 P.M. P.A.L. (People Animals Love) Dog 
Visit. Children ages 4-12 are invited to read aloud to a 
P.A.L. dog. Children under 9 years old must be accompa-
nied by a caregiver.  SW Neighborhood Library.

MON 13, 7 P.M. ANC 6D Monthly Business Meet-
ing, 1100 4th Street SW, 2nd floor. Agenda at www.
anc6d.org

WED 15, 4:30 P.M.  Father’s Day Cards & Crafts.  
Children ages 6-12 are invited to join us create cards 
and a craft for Dad’s special day.  Children under 9 years 
old must be accompanied by a caregiver.  SW Neighbor-
hood Library.

THURS 16, 6 P.M. Clothing Swap. Get into spring 
cleaning!  Bring at least two items of clean, gently used 
clothing or accessories to the Southwest Library and get 
free, new-to-you clothing in exchange. Un-exchanged 
items will be donated to the Goodwill of Greater 
Washington. Drop off clothes to Rebecca Tanen at the 
Information Desk of the SW Neighborhood Library.

SAT 18, ALL DAY. Summer Reading Kick-off.  Stop by 
the library to sign-up for the annual Summer Reading. 
Program & enjoy special programs throughout the day. 
10:30 A.M.— Story time. 11:00 A.M. - Firefighter/fire 
truck visit.  1:00 P.M.— P.A.L. (People Animals Love) 
Dog Visit.  3:00 P.M.— Retro Jumpers:  Double Dutch). 
Children under 9 years old must be accompanied by a 
caregiver.  SW Neighborhood Library.

SAT 18, 7 P.M. Faith & Film “Priest” 7pm Pizza/7:30 
Movie & Discussion. Westminster Presbyterian Church

WED 22, 4:30 P.M. LEGO Club. Children ages 4-12 are 
invited to design, create, and build structures with LEGO 
bricks. Children under 9 years old must be accompanied 
by a caregiver. SW Neighborhood Library.

THURS 23, 7 P.M. ABC Committee, ANC6D. Alcohol 
license applications, renewals, enforcement, and other 
issues. King Greenleaf Rec Center, 201 N Street, SW. 
Potential agenda items: Holiday Inn, Capitol, Slipstream.  
To be added to e-mail list for agenda Notifications 
Contact:   Coralie Farlee, Chair, ABC Committee, 202-
554-4407, cfarlee@mindspring.com

SAT 25, 1 P.M. Southwest Book Discussion. Copies 
of this month’s selection, “Cry the Beloved Country” 
by Alan Paton are available for checkout at the infor-
mation desk. SW Neighborhood Library. 

SAT 25, 1-3 P.M. Thinking About Jazz: Focus on Can-
nonball Adderley. Westminster Presbyterian Church

SAT 25, 3:00 P.M.  Wii Club, Children ages 6-12, are 
invited to join us to play Wii games. Children under 
9 years old must be accompanied by a caregiver. SW 
Neighborhood Library.

SAT 25, 7-9 P.M.  Shirli L. Hughes and Ovation pres-
ent “Something To Sing About!” A Praise and Worship 
Anniversary Celebration 

SUN 26, 11:15 A.M. Riverside Baptist Church Book 
Club, hosting Joseph Sebarenzi, once the third most 
powerful man in Rwanda and his deeply compelling 
story. More information, email rsbc@RiversideDC.org

WED 29, 4:30 P.M. Wii Club, Children ages 6-12, are 
invited to join us to play Wii games. Children under 
9 years old must be accompanied by a caregiver. SW 
Neighborhood Library.

WED 29, 7 P.M. Meditation for Stress Reduction. 
Join meditation teacher David Newcomb for this 90 min 
workshop on meditation. SW Neighborhood Library. 

WEEKLY, BIWEEKLY
ADULT RECREATION, 10 A.M.-Noon, Saturdays, 
Ages 18 & up, King Greenleaf Recreation Center, 201 
N St. SW. 202-645-7454 

ADULT YOGA & TEEN, 6 P.M. Mondays, FREE.  Mats 
available. Sasha Bruce Youthwork at Randall Com-
munity Center, South Capitol & “ I” (eye) Sts.  SW.  

AFTERSCHOOL MEALS PROGRAM, 4-5 P.M.   Mon-
day-Friday, Ages 6-14, King Greenleaf Recreation 
Center, 202-645-7454. 

ARTS & CRAFTS, 5-6 P.M., Tuesdays, Ages 5-14 with 
Michelle Edmonds, King Greenleaf Recreation Center.

BABY/TODDLER STORY TIME 10:30 A.M., Mondays. 
Note:  there is no story time on 5/30) Join us for fun 
songs, finger plays, baby bounces and rhymes as we 
work together to develop early literacy skills. Designed 
for children.  Ages birth to 2 years and their caregivers.  
SW Neighborhood Library.

BINGO for SENIORS, 1-3 P.M., Mondays and Thurs-
days, ages 55 & up, Gary Williams, King Greenleaf 
Recreation Center.

BLUES MONDAYS, 6-9 P.M., Westminster Presby-
terian Church.  Various Blues musicians and singers 
featured each Monday.  $5.  Food for sale. 400 “I” (eye) 
Street SW, 202-484-7700.

CHESS with Brett. 4:30-6:30 P.M. Mondays 3rd – 5th 
graders and Fridays, 6th – 12th graders. Sasha Bruce at 
Randall Community Center, South Capitol & “I” (eye) Sts 
. email: randallrec@sashabruce.org 

CHILDREN’S SUNDAY SCHOOL, 9:30 A.M.   St. 
Augustine’s Episcopal Church, Fellowship Hall, down-
stairs, rear of Christ United Methodist Church, 900 
4th St SW.   Children ages 3 and older are invited to join 
our loving and lively Sunday School where they are 
introduced to a loving God who welcomes and cares 
for all. Through biblical stories, art, music and holy play, 
our children are nurtured in their natural spirituality to 
grow as the “littlest members” of a community of faith.

COMMUNITY BREAKFAST, 9 -11 A.M. Every 3rd 
Saturday, Rear entrance of Christ United Methodist 

Church, 4th & I Sts SW, across from SW Library. $5.00 
donation. 

COMPUTER CLASSES, 12 P.M.-2 P.M., Tuesdays, SW 
Neighborhood Library, 724-4752.
June 7 - Microsoft Word
June 14 - Microsoft Excel
June 21- Microsoft Powerpoint
June 28 -  No class scheduled

COMPUTER TIME, 4-7 P.M., Monday-Friday.  Open 
computer use. Sasha Bruce Youthwork at Randall 
Community Center.  

DANCE CLASS, 6-8 P.M., Monday, Wednesdays, 
Fridays,  Ages 14-19, Tiffany Keys. King Greenleaf 
Recreation Center.

DIGITAL DROP-IN  3:30-4:30 P.M., Tuesdays. South-
west Neighborhood Library staff will be available to 
answer questions about your devices and give step-by-
step instructions on how to download books, music and 
movies from the library’s website. 

DOMESTIC VIOLENCE CLINIC,  1-4 P.M. Wednes-
days, Westminster Presbyterian Church.

DOMESTIC VIOLENCE SUPPORT GROUP, 6-7:30 P.M. 
Tuesdays. Westminster Presbyterian Church.

DRAWING: BASIC 101, 6 P.M. Tuesdays P.M. Ages 
12-up. “For those who think they can’t draw, but can.” 
Supplies provided. Sasha Bruce Youthwork at Randall 
Community Center.

DREAMING OUT LOUD (formerly Aya Commu-
nity Market)  10 A.M-2 p.m., Every Saturday through 
November 26th.  Location on 4th Street SW, across from 
the Waterfront Metro Station.

GAME NIGHT AT RANDALL Community Center, 
Mondays, 6:30-7:30 P.M. Come and play Dominos, 
Checkers and Chess. Free for all ages. Sasha Bruce 
Youthwork at Randall Community Center.

GIRL SCOUTS TROOP 4298, 5:30-7 P.M., Wednes-
days, with Monica Evans. Ages K-12. King Greenleaf 
Recreation Center.

GIRLS SOFTBALL, 5:30-7 P.M., Tuesdays and 6-7 P.M. 
Wednesdays, Safiyyah Aleem-Woods, Ages 8-15.  King 
Greenleaf Recreation Center.

HAND DANCING, 12:00-3:30 P.M., Saturdays with 
Mr. Zeke.  All ages welcome. King Greenleaf Recreation 
Center.

JAZZ NIGHT IN SW, 6-9 P.M., Fridays, Westminster 
Presbyterian Church. Various Jazz musicians and sing-
ers featured each Friday. $5. Food for sale.  

KING GREENLEAF BOY BASKETBALL Season, Ages 
5-6, 7-8, 9-10. And 11-12. Call to sign up. Contact Paul 
or Michael 202-645-7545. King Greenleaf Recreation 
Center.

The KIWANIS CLUB OF SOUTHWEST WATERFRONT, 
6:30-7:30 P.M., every first and third Monday.  Christ 
United Methodist Church, 900 4th St SW.

KOMEN TOASTMASTERS TURNING 20 THIS YEAR!!, 
10:30 A.M.-Noon, Every 1st & 3rd Saturday of each 
month. We are a friendly community toastmasters 
club, dedicated to helping our members develop pub-
lic speaking and leadership skills. Visitors are always 
welcome! For additional information, contact Vann-Di 
Galloway at (202)545-8155.  Feel free to visit us to see 
our communications and leadership program at work. 
SW Neighborhood Library, Basement meeting Room.  

MACHINE Pitch, 5-6 P.M., Monday and Wednesday, 
Michael Wilson, Ages 7-8, King Greenleaf Recreation 
Center.

OPEN MIC NIGHT -Every Friday, 5:30-7 P.M. hosted 
by Sasha Bruce Youthwork. Free open space for Spoken 
Word, Poetry, Music, Rap, and Monologues. Sasha Bruce 
at Randall Community Center.  More information Email: 
bford@sashabruce.org

PAJAMA STORY TIME, Thursdays, 6 P.M.  Join us for 
an evening story time where pajamas are encouraged 
but not required. These evening programs are designed 
to delight children of all ages. Children under 9 years 
old must be accompanied by a caregiver. SW Neighbor-

hood Library.

PICKLE BALL, Tuesdays, 10:30 A.M.-1:00 P.M., Ages 
18 & up.  King Greenleaf Recreation Center. 202-554-
7945.

PRESCHOOL STORYTIME, 10:30 A.M., Wednesdays. 
Join us for books, songs, rhymes, and finger plays as we 
continue to strengthen early literacy skills while enjoy-
ing stories together.  An easy craft activity follows story 
time each week. Designed for children ages 3 to 5 and 
their caregivers.   SW Neighborhood Library. 

RESTORATIVE YOGA, Every Tuesday, 7pm.  Please 
join us for a weekly restorative yoga practice at the 
Southwest Neighborhood Library. Instructors from Yoga 
Activist will lead this free class, incorporating yoga 
props such as blocks, blankets, and bolsters for sup-
port. Come to the mat to relax, stretch, and strength-
en. All levels welcome.

SALSA DANCING, 6:30 P.M TUESDAYS -  Steve Suri-
na will be leading classes in the exotic and fun dance of 
Salsa.  Bring a partner or come alone, everyone gets to 
dance. Sasha Bruce at Randall Community Center.  New 
day and time starting Tues. June 7th.

SEATED YOGA TWICE A WEEK at Westminster Pres-
byterian, MONDAY from 11:00 A.M. - 12 noon and 
WEDNESDAY from 4:00 - 5:00 p.m. Pamela Wilson 
guides a gentle series of movements designed to free 
the joints and ease the mind. This is part of Westmin-
ster’s Wellness program.

SENIOR CRAFTS, 6-7 P.M., Tuesdays with Michelle 
Edmonds, King Greenleaf Recreation Center.

THE SOUTHWEST WATERFRONT AARP CHAPER 
#4751. The Monthly luncheon meetings will resume 
on Wednesday, September 21, 2016 at 12:00 noon. 
Monthly Meetings are held every third Wednesday 
at 12:00 noon. Current AARP members, prospective 
members and visitors are welcome. Costs: $5.00 for 
lunch. River Park Mutual Homes’ Community Room, 
1311 Delaware Avenue SW, Washington, D.C. 20024. 
For further information, contact Chapter President Betty 
Jean Tolbert Jones, bettyjeantolbertjones@yahoo.com 
or 202-554-0901. 

SOUTHWEST RENEWAL AA, group meeting, 7 
P.M.   Mondays, Sasha Bruce Youthwork at Randall 
Community Center.  

SW FREEWAY, NA, 7-8 P.M., Narcotics Anonymous 
group, Wednesdays, Westminster Presbyterian 
Church, 400  “I” (Eye) Street SW.

TEEN CLUB, 7-8 P.M, Every other Friday.   Ages 
14-19.  King Greenleaf Recreation Center.

TEEN GAME NIGHT, including Wii, 7-8:15 P.M., 
Thursdays, Ages 13-18. SW Neighborhood Library.

T-BALL, 5-6 P.M., Tuesday and Thursdays, Paul Taylor, 
Ages 5-6. King Greenleaf Recreation Center.

TINY ARCHITECTS, 12:30-2 P.M., Thursdays, Ages 
3-5 experience the joy of building, creating and working 
with others guided by parents and volunteers. Building 
blocks and supplies provided.   All children must be 
accompanied by parent or guardian. Sasha Bruce Youth-
work at Randall Community Center.

WASHINGTON STAMP COLLECTOR’S CLUB, 7-9 
P.M., First and Third Wednesday each month. Buy, 
trade and sell stamps. Refreshments, auctions and 
programs.  Christ United Methodist Church, 900 Fourth 
Street SW.  202-863-0564.

YOGA FOR ADULTS AND TEENS, Tuesdays, 7-8 P.M. 
Led by instructors from Yoga Activists, All levels, from 
beginning through advanced, are welcome. Mat pro-
vided - or bring your own. No Class on Tues May 24th 
or May 31th.  SW Neighborhood Library. 

YOUNG LADIES ON THE RISE, 5:30-7 P.M., Thurs-
days, Safiyyah Aleem-Woods, Ages 6-14. King Greenleaf 
Recreation Center.

YOUNG MEN FUTURE LEADERS, 5-6 P.M., Wednes-
day,   Michael Wilson, Ages 6-12. King Greenleaf 
Recreation Center.

ZUMBA, 6:30 P.M. Wednesdays, FREE, Sasha Bruce 
Youthwork at Randall Community Center. New day 
and time starting Wed June 8th.

ZUMBA, 7:30-8:30 P.M. Mondays- Instructor Roshaun-
da Jenkins will lead this one-hour fitness and dance 
workout –all fitness level welcome! This class is free and 
no registration is required. A fast paced, aerobic dance 
fitness program.  SW Neighborhood Library.

Community Calendar
View our on-line calendar at www.swdc.org/calendar.

Submit Calendar events to calendar@thesouthwester.com by the  
15th of the month preceding the month it is scheduled.
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LOT
SATURDAYS

www.dreamingoutloud.org
@doldc /doldc @doldc

SOUTHWEST DC FARMERS 
MARKET
Local produce, pastured meats and eggs, 
fresh cut flowers and plants, fresh bread and 
baked goods, prepared foods and more.

MAY 28TH - NOV 19TH, 2016

4TH FRIDAYS

10-2pm
4-9pmMARKET SW

An evening of arts, food, flea & fun 
Live music + Performances 
Beer Garden + Cigar Lounge 

marketSWdc.com
@market_sw /marketsw

May

27
June

24
July

22
Aug

26
Sept

23
Oct

28

@diversemarkets

To find out more about THE LOT and the SWBID go to www.SWBID.org

CATCH US AT THE LOT

Higgins Consolidated Endeavors
Commercial • Residential • Industrial

Plumbing • HVAC • Welding • Sewer & Water Repair
Backflow Testing • Hydro-jetting • Cross Connection

Licensed • Bonded • Insured

301-420-3090 • 202-554-5418
www.higginsconsolidated.com  

higginsconsolidated@gmail.com

Serving your community for over 20 years

DERMATOLOGY
•	 DISEASES	OF	THE	SKIN,	HAIR
	 AND	NAILS
•	 SKIN	CANCER	SCREENING
•	 NARROW	BAND	UVB	PHOTOTHERAPY
	 -Psoriasis
	 -Vitiligo
•	 BOTOX
•	 JUVEDERM	FILLERS

LASER	TREATMENTS
•	 HAIR	REMOVAL
•	 HAIR	RESTORATION
•	 SPIDER	VEINS
•	 LEG	VEINS
•	 SKIN	REJUVENATION
•	 HYPERPIGMENTATION

650 Pennsylvania Avenue, SE.  Suite 420
Washington, DC 20003

(202) 547-9090 (O)  •  (202) 547-9092 (F)

Allen A. Flood, M.D.

the plan will include community input, and 
that’s where you come in!

Help Shape Future Randall Activities 
and Events

Friends of Randall is surveying the Southwest 
and near-Southeast communities to document 
the types of programs and enrichment activities 
residents would like to take part in at Randall. 
Because of the speed with which events will 
move between the budget approval and Sep-
tember, we need for you to make your wishes 
known now.

What activities and programs would you like 
to participate in at Randall Center and on the 

Randall Plaza? Want programs targeting specific 
age groups? Or art, music, dance classes, and 
events? Are there particular activities you would 
help get off the ground? Have your say by filling 
out the survey. Community survey results will be 
reported to DPR.

Ways to Take the Survey
You may fill the survey out online at www.

surveymonkey.com/r/RandallSurvey
You may use the QR code below to link to 

the survey and fill it out using your smartphone. 
You will need a QR code 
reader app (free for both 
iPhones and android phones 
at various online sites and 
app stores) for your phone 
to scan the QR code and 
link to the survey.

RANDALL REC
From p. 1
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The History of 
Southwest DC

as published in  
the pages of  

The Southwester

The past 50 years of issues 
of The Southwester

Over 4,200 pages  
are now available on DVD 

for a donation to the  
Southwest Neighborhood 

Assembly of $50.00 or 
more.

Send your check, payable to 
SWNA

P.O. Box 70131, 
Washington, DC 20024
(write “Southwester DVD”  

on your check and be sure it  
includes your mailing address.)

(Note:  Most of the early years’ 
issues (1965 – 1973) are missing. 
The DVD is in searchable PDF, 
making it easy to search by 

name or topic.)

Nominations are open for candidates to the offices of 

president, vice president, secretary and treasurer and to 

all eight elective positions on the Board of the Southwest 

Neighborhood Assembly for the election to be held Sat. 

Mar. 21.
The map here shows the four SWNA districts, residents 

of each of which elect 2 of the 8 district reps to the board. 

The north-south dividing line is 3rd St. north of M St. and 

Delaware Ave. and Second St. south of M St. The east-west 

divider is M St. All residents of Near SW DC (zip code 20024) age 18 

or over are eligible to be nominated and to be elected. (A 

person is welcome to nominate himself or herself ).    A 

nominating committee chaired by former SWNA President 

Thelma Jones is asking for suggestions and will report its 

findings at the public SWNA meeting on Mon. Feb. 23.  

Additional nominations can be made from the floor at that 

time. All persons nominated will be listed on ballots at the 

Mar. 21 election and spaces will be left for write-in names 

as well. 
Ms. Jones can be reached by email at jones15@verizon.

net or by phone at (202 488-3746) . 

January 2009 

Circulation 12,000 

FREE!

Published by The Southwest Neighborhood Assembly, Inc. —a 501(c) (3) charitable and educational corporation.  Leave your message at 202-554-8560 or thesouthwester@yahoo.com
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Mike Locksley Signs For $700,000 a Yr.As a kid he played football and basket-

ball for Southwest’s MPD Boys & Girls 

Club #4 in the gym at Bowen Elementary 

School on M St. SW. He graduated from 

Ballou High School in Anacostia and 

Towson State University near Baltimore.
Now Michael Locksley, Sr., age 39, has 

been appointed head coach of football at 

the University of New Mexico. 
At UNM he will be in his 18th year of 

college coaching, including the Univer-

sity of Florida, University of Maryland 

College Park and most recently at the 

University of Illinois. His five year con-

tract at UNM pays him $700,000 a year.

Elections For SWNA in March
❶

❷

❸ ❹
University of New MexicoHead Coach Michael 

Locksley, Sr.

Map of four SWNA election districts, each of which elect two repre-

sentatives on the SWNA Board

With D.C.’s Near SW/SE area being 

adjacent to the Capitol Building and 

National Mall and containing offices and 

bases employing thousands of military 

personnel, we are bound to notice a flurry 

of military activity in preparation for 

the Presidential Inauguration in January. 

Without it being revealed exactly where in 

SW/SE arrangements are being made for 

all the military musical units, marching 

bands, color guards, salute batteries and 

honor cordons, we can expect a noticeable 

influx of uniformed personnel riding or 

walking on our streets.

The US military has its own Armed 

Forces Inaugural Committee (AFIC) that 

has been planning for months. Their web 

site www.afic.northcom.mil has much 

information and many links to other 

actors in the Inaugural drama. We are told 

that each four years 5,000 service mem-

bers participate in the celebration – some 

in view and some behind the scenes. 
Congress has its own Inaugural Com-

mittee which conducts the swearing in 

at the Capitol Building and distributes 

free tickets f or viewing the ceremony on 

the Capitol Grounds. It’s website is www.

inaugural.senate.gov.  It is called the Joint 

Congressional Committee on Inaugural 

Ceremonies (JCCIC).The President-elect Barrack Obama 

and Vice President-elect Joe Biden have 

a committee for organizing and fund-

ing inaugural events such as inaugural 

dinners, the Inaugural Parade and the 

inaugural balls. It is called the Presidential 

Inaugural Committee (PIC), with a web-

site www.pic2009.org. (Brenda Steele contributed to this article)

Market Inn ClosingBy Saadia AthiasOne of the District’s most notable seafood restaurants, 

the Market Inn Restaurant, located at 200 E Street, South-

west, is closing December 31, 2008 after their fifty year 

lease has expired. Market Inn was established in 1959 and 

has maintained the traditional legacy of the original owner 

John Mandis, which was inherited by his devoted family 

Carl and Liz and managed by their long time friend Mike 

Kipp. Located at the end of the barren railroad and  SW 

Freeway overpass, the restaurant stood throughout the 

phases of renewal and the demolition of the old Southwest 

warehouse markets, and remained viable throughout the 

reconstruction period, which erected federal office buildings 

and a hotel.

Military Help With Barrack Obama’s Inauguration

Continued on Page 2

Staff at Market Inn
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Harbour Square 
Designated Historic 

Landmark
By Cecille Chen

On Feb. 28, the D.C. Historic Preserva-
tion Review Board voted unanimously 
to approve Harbour Square’s application 

for historic designation. As an historic landmark, 
Harbour Square takes its place in the District of 
Columbia Inventory of Historic Sites alongside 
Tiber Island, Potomac Place Tower, Arena Stage 
and others in Southwest. The Board further recom-
mended that Harbour Square’s nomination be for-
warded to the National Register of Historic Places 
with a recommendation for listing at the national 
level of significance.

Designed by Chloethiel Woodard Smith, Har-
bour Square was completed in 1966 and includes 
430 apartment units housed in multi-story build-
ings and 10 single-unit row houses. Smith’s design 
seamlessly incorporates some of the District’s oldest 

existing residential structures, including Wheat Row 
(1794), the Barney House (1794), and the Lewis 
House (1817). These buildings, which were des-
ignated as historic landmarks in 1963, were saved 
from demolition during the urban renewal era and 
subsequently incorporated into the Harbour Square 
development, making it one of the city’s first major 
historic adaptive reuse projects. 

Smith introduced many design concepts that are 
still utilized within urban historic districts today: 
breaking down large, new construction into smaller 
components to improve its scale and avoid relent-
less repetition; varying heights and streetscapes, but 
relating to the size and scale to historic buildings; 
using building materials compatible with traditional 
buildings; and deferring to the primacy of historic 
buildings in setting the visual character.

The Historic Preservation Office report found 
that Harbour Square is characterized by its plantings 
and hardscape, designed by the acclaimed landscape 
architect Dan Kiley. Kiley’s ambitious landscape 
plan was divided by the buildings themselves into 
multiple themed gardens, the most impressive being 
the one-acre “Aquatic Garden,” which contains a 
pool with its own willow tree on a square island.

Cherry Blossom Time
Southwest residents and visitors have some of the best views of the District’s historic cherry blossoms. 
For details about the 2013 National Cherry Blossom Festival and Southwest Waterfront Fireworks 
Festival, see page 2. See related story, page 7. (Photo by Paul Heaton)

Affordable Luxury for a Lucky Few
By William Rich 

Construction is beginning to wrap up at 
Camden South Capitol, the first new apart-
ment community to be built in Southwest 

in decades. 
The 276-unit high-rise is located at the corner of 

South Capitol and O streets SW, across the street from 
Nationals Park. Some of the units will have views of 
the stadium, Anacostia River, and the Capitol build-
ing. Twelve of the units will be set aside as affordable 
dwelling units (ADUs) for households earning up to 
80% of Area Median Income (AMI). 

Rents for market-rate units will range from $1,300 
for studios up to $4,000 for 2BR units per month. 
The leasing team at Camden South Capitol is final-
izing what the actual rents will be for the ADUs, but 
that information will soon be posted on their website 
at www.camdenliving.com. Applications for both 
market-rate and ADUs will be accepted online starting 
two weeks prior to their grand opening on April 11.

A community benefit negotiated by the ANC 
during the Planned Unit Development (PUD) process 
includes a 50% reduction in the cost of parking in the 
building over a 20-year period for residents who live in 

the townhomes adjacent to the apartment building on 
the Unit block of O Street SW. Currently, the market-
rate parking fee for the building will be somewhere 
between $150 and $250 per month. In addition, 
once the building has reached stabilization (defined 
as 94% occupied), the remaining parking spaces will 
be available for lease by the rest of the community at 
market rate. Residents of ANC 6D are also supposed 

Community  
Garden Receives 
Makeover Grant

By Bernice Boursiquot and Kamilla Kovacs

Community gardening is about to 
expand in Southwest DC. Southwest 
Community Gardens, one of the local 

organizations for which the Southwest Neigh-
borhood Assembly (SWNA) serves as fiscal 
sponsor, has received a national garden make-
over award from Fiskars Brands, Inc. which will 
allow the group to build a community garden in 
Lansburgh Park (on Delaware and I Streets SW) 
with a budget of $50,000. 

The so-called “Garden Makeover” is a pro-
gram of Fiskars’s Project Orange Thumb, which 
is dedicated to supporting and developing com-
munity gardens throughout the United States 
and Canada. Southwest Community Gardens 
was the only garden to be selected for this 
makeover out of over 400 applicants across the 
United States.

The Fiskars Garden Makeover will take place 
on one day in the summer of 2013, much like 
popular television shows that remodel houses. 
The community garden is expected to be built 
in late July or early August. Because of the 
tremendous neighborhood support that the 
garden group and SWNA have received from 
the Southwest community, both organizations 
pledge to keep their neighbors and other com-
munity-based organizations up to date on the 
progress of construction as well as community 
partnerships that will create important educa-
tional and other activities in the garden.

Lansburgh Park has been the focus of 
renewed investment from the city and from 
local organizations, in order to enrich commu-
nity activities in this large city park that has been 
underused for decades. Southwest Community 
Gardens has ambitious plans to introduce a vari-
ety of unique programming into the garden. 
The group has reached out to community 
organizations, including veterans groups, youth 
activities groups and local schools, to formulate 
partnerships that will develop the garden into a 
space of learning, connecting and healing. 

Plans for the garden’s layout include both 
an area with individual garden plots, which will 
be rented on an annual basis by community 
members; as well as a communal section which 
will be tended collectively by any people who 
wish to get involved. A portion of the garden 
will be accessible to individuals with disabilities, 
including those using wheelchairs.

Southwest Community Gardens was estab-
lished in 2011 with the mission to create gar-
dens throughout Southwest DC that are acces-
sible to all members of the community. To keep 
abreast of the group’s activities, including how 
to volunteer on the day the garden will be built, 
visit their website at swgardens.org.

SWNA Announces Board Election Results
By Morgan Gable

On March 9, 2013, hundreds of South-
westers cast their ballots for the 
Southwest Neighborhood Assembly 

(SWNA) Board of Directors election. The results 
are as follows:

President: Kael Anderson
Vice-President: Kamilla Kovacs
Treasurer: Brent Wilson
Secretary: Donna Purchase
District 1: Jason Kopp, Sam Marrero
District 2: Saadia Athias, Daniela Petrilli
District 3: Amira Badawi, Kenneth Prater
The District 4 results are still pending due to a 

tie in the tallies. They will be announced shortly.
A special thanks goes to Perry Klein and 

Thelma Jones for their work on ensuring the suc-
cess of the election. Another big thank you goes to 
Cara Shockley and Ron McBee for counting and 
verifying the results.

Thanks to everyone who voted, and con-
gratulations to all of the winners. This year’s 
board promises to be one of the best with such 
hardworking and dedicated individuals leading 
the way to help ensure that Southwest will remain 
a thriving and exceptional community.

n	 Morgan Gable is Nominating Chairperson for 
the SWNA 2013 elections.

The Historic Preservation Review Board found 
that Harbour Square’s green spaces were of 
“extreme importance.”

See “Landmark,” page 5

Camden South Capitol at 1345 South Capitol St. 
SW is nearing completion. (Photo by William Rich)

See “Apartments,” page 5

By The Southwester Staff

W
ard 6 Councilmember Tommy 

Wells is showing some love for 

Buzzard Point. At his request, a 

planning assistance team from the American 

Planning Association interfaced with Southwest 

residents and the Capitol Riverfront BID to 

develop a strategic vision for the Buzzard Point 

Area.  The team, composed of Alan Mallach, 

Jeff Frank, John Gosling, Jeff Lee and Nichole 

White, held a public forum, a walkthrough 

and various meetings with local experts and 

stakeholders from Nov. 18-21, ending with a 

preliminary presentation of their results.  A final 

report is due by March 2010.  

Although many planning agencies have 

looked at Buzzard Point in the past and for-

mulated several development ideas, the area is 

only now being looked at in the context of the 

Southwest Waterfront re-development and the 

massive restructuring of Near Southeast.  

The planning team led a pro bono effort to 

focus on connectivity and accessibility to the 

river, compatibility of the area for various uses, 

and future transit services.  The area in question 

is bounded by South Capitol Street to the east, 

M Street to the north, and Second Street to the 

west.  The report will serve as possible vision for 

the future of this important and underused sec-

tion of our neighborhood.

By Matthew Bevilacqua 

T
he Waterfront will light up in a cas-

cade of color and joyful tidings on 

Sat., Dec. 5 to usher in the holiday 

season we’ve been anticipating for 11 months.   

The annual Parade of Lighted Boats, hav-

ing now brightened the Washington channel 

for 17 years, will sail by at 5 p.m. with a fleet 

of about 50 multicolored boats representing 

15 Potomac River yacht clubs and marinas. 

Neighbors can celebrate on the gazebo near 

Gangplank Marina where they can feast and 

greet Santa – scheduled to arrive an hour 

before the parade – for a photo-op. 

During last year’s parade, “Santa Claus 

[was] on board waving to the crowd,” says Bar-

bara Ehrlich, Southwest resident and special 

events director for the Washington Waterfront 

Association (WWA), which in 1992 hosted 

the first parade with a meager five boats. Little 

by little the happening gained popularity, and 

10 years ago the WWA partnered up with the 

Alexandria Convention and Visitor’s Associa-

tion, assuring that the parade had grown into 

a community juggernaut. 

This year the incandescent vessels will 

begin their voyage entering the Washington 

channel from the south, head upriver to 

loop around and journey back down towards 

Alexandria. The boat with the most dazzling 

decorations (according to a panel of judges) 

will receive glossy prizes like dinner parties and 

cruises from participating businesses on Water 

Street. A second judging will award further 

spoils, and the public may board and explore 

some of the boats decked out in holiday style, 

in the days following the celebration.  

All the waterside establishments are also 

expected to keep their facades glowing through 

the night to contribute to the sparkling festivi-

ties.
Multitudes are expected to come out to 
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By Dale McIver

S
outhwest preteens on a football team at King Greenleaf Recreation Center played in the city-

wide championship game for 75 pounders at Anacostia High School Field recently. After win-

ning consistently all season the youth came up short, but proud, in a well-played final effort.

Parade on Waterfront to Illuminate the Holidays

Photo by Chester Simpson, courtesy of the Alexandria Convention and Visitors Association.Holiday Boats on 

Washington Channel 

in Southwest

Continued on Page 11

Southwest Team Played in  

City Championship Game

SW’s Wolfpack 75 lb. Football Team

Coaches in the back row: (left to right) Antonio Backus, Fred Robinson Sean Adams, Ath-

letic Director Henry Moton, Derrick Purvis Michael Hines. Middle row: (left to right) #20 Mike 

Briscow;  #57 Brandon Vinson;  #2 Kewoon  McSwain;#7 Tayron Moss;  behind #7 is (no num-

ber showing) 23 Eriq Martin; #1 Noah Boykin;  #56, Markell Johnson; #8 Donnell Stringfellow;  

#22 Jawad Hester. Between middle row and front row (no number showing) is #4 Naquan 

Dukes. Front row: (left to right) #5 Kyle Foster;  #55 Raymond Washington;  #21  Quavadis

Holmes;  #6 Javon Finner;  #53 Tykings Copeland; #24 Daris Water. Not in picture - #60 

Michael Waldron

Tommy Wells addresses community at planning 

meeting.

Attention Given to  

Buzzard Point

 
 

 
 

Celebration of Holy Mass  
 

Weekday 
Monday—Friday: 8:00 a.m., 12:10 p.m.
(8:00 a.m. only on a Federal Holiday) 
Saturday: 9:00 a.m. 

 

Weekend 
Saturday: 5:00 p.m. Vigil  
Sunday: 8:00 a.m., 10:30 a.m., 5:00 p.m. 
 

Holydays 
5:00 p.m. Vigil 
8:00 a.m., 12:10 p.m., 5:00 p.m.  

 

The Sacrament of Reconciliation  

Monday—Friday: 11:55 a.m.  
Saturday: 4:30 p.m. 
Sunday: After the 10:30 a.m. Mass. 
 

Eucharistic Adoration and  
Holy Hour   
Thursdays: 4:45 p.m. 
 

Young Adult Group 
Thursdays: 7 p.m.—Adoration; 
7:40 p.m.—Talk/Discussion 

 
 
 

 
Upcoming Events 

 

Faith & Earth 
Be prepared to have your world  

turned right side up! 

     Join us for a 10-film documentary        
discussion series on faith and the environment 
led by Fr. Hyacinth Cordell, OP. Each night we 
will watch a film about a particular              
environmental issue. After the film, we will 
discuss the film and how faith and virtue    
applies.  
        Connections will also be made between 
the particular issues highlighted and Pope      
Francis’ encyclical on the environment,       
Laudato Si’. Vegetarian refreshments will be 
provided. The series will be on the following 
Sunday evenings between 6:30 p.m.—8:30 p.m. 
in the Parish Meeting Room. (Half way up the 
block and down the stairs on E St SW). 
 

Part I: Climate Change 
June 12: Years of Living Dangerously 
June 19: Years of Living Dangerously 
June 26: Acid Test / Witness to Justice 

 
Consider your Catholic wedding at  

St. Dominic Church.  Please contact the parish 
office for more information. 

St .  Dominic Catholic Church  
Serving Southwest Washington since 1852 

St. Dominic Church is a Christ‐centered, Roman Catholic, and Dominican parish for the people of  
Southwest, DC and beyond. Our mission is to preach the Gospel and make disciples,  

glorify God through the Eucharist and the other Sacraments, build up the communion of the Church, 
 and serve others through the spiritual and corporal works of mercy.  

 

630 E Street, SW • (202) 554-7863 • office@stdominicchurch.org 
www.stdominicchurch.org • 1 block from L’Enfant Plaza Metro 

IMPLANTS  IMPLANTS  
IMPLANTS

PAINLESS
We do dental implants at very reasonable costs
Single tooth to multiple teeth to all of your teeth

WE can give you the SMILE YOU DESERVE
We also specialize in wisdom teeth extractions

Please Call Dr Daniel Howard  
at (202) 554-3000

641 G Street SW Washington, DC 20024
4455 Connecticut Avenue, NW  |  Washington, DC 20008  |  866.905.2405

ParkVanNess.com

GREAT
D I S C O V E R

I N S P I R E D  P A R K S I D E  L I V I N G

Discover Park Van Ness, an inspired address for your lifestyle.  
Overlooking the lush expanse of Rock Creek National Park,  

these vibrant new apartments are stylish outside and in. 

26 inclusionary zoning units available
 

One and two bedrooms
 

Read more: dchousingsearch.org
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Thank You,  
Saadia!

Saadia Athias, a long-time resident of 
Southwest, recently moved—but not too 
far— to Southeast Navy Yard. Saadia has 

a long history within the Southwest community.
Saadia has remained actively engaged as the 

elected second district representative for SWNA 
since 2009. She  is dedicated to  the mission of 
the nonprofit organization, which is “to help 
create rich and equal  social, educational, and 
economic opportunities for residents of South-
west.” She is a resilient support teacher at local 
elementary schools for DC Public Schools, and 
is semi-retired as a federal emergency response 
official.

Saadia implements year-round programs for 
arts and crafts at local recreation centers and after 
school programs. Other areas of support include 
her role as a Citizens Advisory Council rep-
resentative, alongside the Metropolitan Police 
Department, and co-organizer of  Southwest 
Safety Walkers in 2009. Saadia also serves as 
outreach coordinator for Southwest Emergen-
cy  Preparedness Task Force, vice president for 
the Southwest Arts Fest (2012 and 2013), and 
local photographer for The Southwester. Other 
accomplishments include launching the re-birth 
of Lansburgh Park (2009) and the revitalization 
of the Randall Recreation Center (2009).

Although her move takes her away from 
the SWNA board, she plans to stay actively 
involved as a volunteer. So … we don’t have to 
say farewell. We just have to say THANK YOU 
Saadia, and we look forward to working with 
you to further the SWNA mission to improve 
the quality of life for all residents in Southwest.


